
  
 
 
 

TENTATIVE AGENDA & MEETING NOTICE 
BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS 

TUESDAY, OCTOBER 4, 2011 
8:00 A.M. 

WATAUGA COUNTY ADMINISTRATION BUILDING 
COMMISSIONERS' BOARD ROOM 

 
TIME # TOPIC PRESENTER PAGE 

     

8:00 1  CALL REGULAR MEETING TO ORDER   
 2  APPROVAL OF MINUTES: 

September 12, 2011, Special Meeting 
September 19, 2011, Regular Meeting 
September 19, 2011, Closed Session 

 1 

 3  APPROVAL OF THE OCTOBER 4, 2011 AGENDA  13 
8:05 4  PROPOSED PROCLAMATION IN SUPPORT OF “ROCK THE BLUE 

RIDGE BIKE RIDE” 
MS. LORA ELDER 15 

8:10 5  BOARD OF EDUCATION REQUEST FOR LOTTERY FUNDS MS. LY MARZE 17 
8:15 6  ADDITIONAL APPROPRIATION OF STATE FUNDS FOR SENIOR 

CENTERS 
MS. ANGIE BOITNOTTE 25 

8:20 7  PROPOSED CONTRACT FOR ENGINEERING SERVICES AT THE 
SWIM COMPLEX 

MR. ROBERT MARSH 27 

8:25 8  TAX MATTERS 
A. Monthly Collections Report 
B. Refunds and Releases 

MR. KELVIN BYRD 35 

8:30 9  MISCELLANEOUS ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 
A. Proposed Rural Center Grant Agreement Amendment 

# 4 for the Boone/Blowing Rock Interconnection 
Project 

B. Boards & Commissions 
C. Announcements 

MR. DERON GEOUQUE  
37 

 
 

41 
45 

8:35 10  PUBLIC COMMENT  49 
9:35 11  BREAK  49 
 9:40 12  CLOSED SESSION 

Attorney/Client Matters – G. S. 143-318.11(a)(3) 
 49 

10:00 13  ADJOURN   
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AGENDA ITEM 2: 

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 
 
September 12, 2011, Special Meeting 
September 19, 2011, Regular Meeting 
September 19, 2011, Closed Session 
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MINUTES 
 
 

WATAUGA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 12, 2011 

 
 
The Watauga County Board of Commissioners held a special meeting on Monday, 
September 12, 2011, at 5:00 P.M. in the Commissioners' Board Room of the Watauga County 
Administration Building, Boone, North Carolina. 
 
  PRESENT: Nathan A. Miller, Chairman 
    David Blust, Vice-Chairman 
    Jim Deal, Commissioner 
    Tim Futrelle, Commissioner 
    Vince Gable, Commissioner 

   Deron Geouque, County Manager 
    Anita J. Fogle, Clerk to the Board 
 
The following Town of Boone Representatives were also present:  Mayor Loretta Clawson; 
Mayor Pro-Tem Lynne Mason; and Council Members Rennie Brantz, Jamie Leigh, and Steven 
Phillips.  Town Attorney Sam Furguiele, Town Manager Greg Young, Town Clerk Freida Van 
Allen, Public Utilities Director Rick Miller, and Police Chief Dana Crawford were also present. 
 
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 5:04 P.M.  

DISCUSSION OF EXTRA-TERRITORIAL JURISDICTION (ETJ) APPOINTMENTS TO 
TOWN OF BOONE BOARDS 
Both County Attorney Eggers and Town Attorney Furguiele shared their legal opinions 
regarding the Town of Boone’s recent Ordinance amendments which gave the Town the 
authority to appoint ETJ representatives to their Board of Adjustments and Planning 
Commission. 
 
After lengthy discussion, both the Boone Town Council and Watauga County Board of 
Commissioners were agreeable that the ETJ appointments to the Town’s Board of Adjustments 
and Planning Commission would revert back to being appointed by the Board of Commissioners 
as long as the appointee resided in the Extra-Territorial Jurisdiction.  The Board of 
Commissioners would consider, but held the right to reject, any recommendations for the ETJ 
position from the Town of Boone.  The Town of Boone would hold the right to dismiss an 
appointee who once appointed did not meet requirements such as attendance. 

DISCUSSION OF WATER ALLOCATION FOR THE OLD HIGH SCHOOL PROPERTY 
Rick Miller, Public Utilities Director for the Town of Boone, stated that the County had 
requested the Town of Boone waive fees associated with water allocations for the new high 
school while under construction.   
 
In lieu of that request, the Town of Boone transferred the water allocation associated with the old 
high school to the new high school.  That transfer left the old high school property without a 
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designated water allocation.  Since that time, the County had requested a water allocation in the 
amount of 200,000 gallons per day (GPD) for the old high school property which would enhance 
its salability.  Rather than designate an allocation, the Town offered to set aside 70,000 GPD for 
the property; however, after additional consideration, the Town raised the set aside amount of 
water to 150,000 GPD. 
 
Mr. Miller stated that the Town’s Water Ordinance was to expire December 31, 2011, and, 
therefore, the water set aside of 150,000 GPD for the old high school property would also expire.  
During discussions, Mr. Miller stated that the County could request the set aside again upon 
expiration; however, even if the water was set aside, a future buyer would be required to apply 
for an official water allocation when developing the property. 
 
Discussion was also held regarding big-box retailers being able to meet the Town’s requirements 
for building on the old high school property.  The Town Attorney stated that the Town’s 
Ordinance limited structures to a 150,000 square foot footprint.  A big-box retailer could, 
therefore, meet the requirements by either requesting a variance from the Town’s Board of 
Adjustment or by constructing a multi-level or multi-unit facility. 
 
[Clerk’s Note:  At this time, Commissioner Deal had to leave the meeting due to a prior obligation.] 
 
Vice-Chairman Blust, seconded by Commissioner Gable, moved to officially excuse 
Commissioner Deal from the remainder of the meeting. 
 

VOTE: Aye-4(Miller, Blust, Deal, Gable) 
 Nay-0 
 Absent-1(Futrelle) 

DISCUSSION OF CENTRALIZED DISPATCH 
Commissioner Gable gave examples of how safety and cost benefits could be realized by 
centralized dispatch and how Homeland Security supported the move.  Along with this 
information, Commissioner Gable stated that upcoming requirements could be costly to meet.  
Sheriff Hagaman and Captain Jeff Virginia were present and joined in the discussion.  Captain 
Virginia stated that E-911 was recommending that at least two dispatchers be on-the-job 24 
hours per day. 
 
Commissioner Gable invited the Town of Boone to join with the Board of Commissioners in 
exploring options available for centralized dispatch. 
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Mason stated that the Council had appointed several representatives to work 
with the County on this endeavor. 
 
Sheriff Hagaman, who the Board of Commissioners had appointed to organize the endeavor, 
stated that meetings between organizations had been conducted to date; however, he agreed that 
the various stakeholders needed to meet, sooner rather than later, to begin discussions on the 
technicalities of centralized dispatch.  The Sheriff stated that the technical hardware aspect had 
been the main focus of discussion thus far. 
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Mayor Clawson stated that the Town of Boone had not yet discussed changes to their E-911 
system; however, their representatives were ready to meet and discuss centralized dispatch. 

DISCUSSION OF GREENWAY TRAIL SYSTEM 
Town of Boone Councilmembers Steven Phillips and Jamie Leigh, representatives of the Town’s 
Greenway Committee, discussed the need for connection of the Greenway Trail from the Town’s 
Sewer Plant to Brookhollow Road.  The need was brought to the County’s attention as the area 
was located in the County. 
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Mason stated that currently a rough footprint of an unofficial trail that stretched 
from the County’s Hannah Building to the Town’s Sewer Plant existed and was used by citizens.  
The proposed quarter-mile connector would need to cross property owned by Southern 
Agriculture from which an easement could potentially be acquired. 
 
Commissioner Gable mentioned that a berm would most likely be needed on the Southern 
Agriculture property due to the extensive amount of chemicals associated with that business. 
 
By consensus, the Board of Commissioners requested the Town of Boone work with the 
Watauga County Tourism Development Authority (TDA) to formalize an official request to be 
presented for consideration at a future regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners. 
 
Mayor Clawson asked Councilmember Phillips to work with the TDA in preparing a request for 
the Greenway Trail Connector near Brookhollow Road. 
 
While on the subject of pedestrian and cyclist safety, Chairman Miller mentioned the area on 
King Street north of the Human Services Center and asked if the Town could extend their 
sidewalk system to minimize safety hazards associated with that area. 
 
Mayor Pro-Tem Mason stated that it was a complicated issue as it was a State road and there was 
not an existing right-of-way. 

ADJOURN 
Commissioner Gable, seconded by Vice-Chairman Blust, moved to adjourn the meeting at 
6:21 P.M. 
 
 

VOTE: Aye-4(Miller, Blust, Futrelle, Gable) 
 Nay-0 
 Absent-1(Deal) 

 
 
       ________________________________ 
       Nathan A. Miller, Chairman 
ATTEST: 
 
____________________________ 
Anita J. Fogle, Clerk to the Board 
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MINUTES 
 
 

WATAUGA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 
MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 19, 2011 

 
 
The Watauga County Board of Commissioners held a regular meeting on Monday, 
September 19, 2011, at 5:00 P.M. in the Commissioners' Board Room of the Watauga County 
Administration Building, Boone, North Carolina. 
 
  PRESENT: Nathan A. Miller, Chairman 
    David Blust, Vice-Chairman 
    Jim Deal, Commissioner 
    Tim Futrelle, Commissioner (arrived at 5:45 P.M.) 
    Vince Gable, Commissioner 
    Stacy C. Eggers, IV, County Attorney 

   Deron Geouque, County Manager 
    Anita J. Fogle, Clerk to the Board 
 
Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 5:05 P.M. 
 
Chairman Miller announced that Commissioner Futrelle was running late for the meeting due to 
a prior commitment. 
 
Vice-Chairman Blust opened the meeting with a prayer and Commissioner Gable led the Pledge 
of Allegiance. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
Chairman Miller called for additions and/or corrections to the September 6, 2011, regular and 
closed session minutes. 
 
Vice-Chairman Blust, seconded by Commissioner Gable, moved to approve the September 6, 
2011, regular meeting minutes as presented. 
 

VOTE: Aye-4(Miller, Blust, Deal, Gable) 
 Nay-0 
 Absent-1(Futrelle) 

 
Vice-Chairman Blust, seconded by Commissioner Gable, moved to approve the September 6, 
2011, closed session minutes as presented. 
 

VOTE: Aye-4(Miller, Blust, Deal, Gable) 
 Nay-0 
 Absent-1(Futrelle) 
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APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Chairman Miller called for additions and/or corrections to the September 19, 2011, agenda. 
 
Commissioner Gable, seconded by Commissioner Deal, moved to approve the September 19, 
2011, agenda as presented. 
 

VOTE: Aye-4(Miller, Blust, Deal, Gable) 
 Nay-0 
 Absent-1(Futrelle) 

PLANNING AND INSPECTIONS MATTERS 

A. Proposed Lease for Location of Tower – Blue Ridge Electric Membership Corporation 
Mr. Joe Furman, Planning and Inspections Director, presented a lease which would reinstate an 
agreement between the County and Blue Ridge Electric Membership Corporation (BREMCO) 
regarding the communications tower currently located at Howards Knob Park.  The tower houses 
BREMCO communications, Sheriff’s channel 5, Watauga Medics, Blowing Rock Fire and 
Rescue, Boone Police Department, and Watauga Rescue.  Via the lease agreement, BREMCO 
would maintain the tower and allow co-location of other services as long as these services did 
not interfere with their signal.  In addition, BREMCO would provide, free of charge or expense 
to the County, electric power and LP gas for the generator and facilities at the tower location. 
 
Commissioner Gable, seconded by Vice-Chairman Blust, moved to approve the lease agreement 
as prepared by the County Attorney which allows Blue Ridge Electric Membership Corporation 
to install, operate and maintain a 140-foot tower located on County-owned property at Howards 
Knob Park .   

VOTE: Aye-4(Miller, Blust, Deal, Gable) 
 Nay-0 
 Absent-1(Futrelle) 

B. Proposed Purchase of Communications Consoles 
Mr. Furman presented a quote from Wireless Communications, Inc. in the amount of $193,529 to 
replace the four (4) consoles for telecommunications.  The purpose for the purchase is that the 
current consoles have received an end-of-life notice by their maker, Motorola, and the new 
equipment will meet the 2013 narrow banding requirements.  Adequate funds from the 911 
surcharge were budgeted to cover the purchase. 
 
County Attorney Eggers stated that one quote was given due to compatibility issues. 
Commissioner Deal, seconded by Commissioner Gable, moved to approve the purchase of four 
telecommunication consoles from Wireless Communications, Inc., who supplied the only quote 
due to compatibility issues, in the amount of $193,539, contingent upon the County Attorney’s 
review. 

VOTE: Aye-4(Miller, Blust, Deal, Gable) 
 Nay-0 
 Absent-1(Futrelle) 
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FINANCE MATTERS 

A. Budget Amendments 
Ms. Margaret Pierce, Finance Director, presented the following budget amendments for Board 
approval: 
 
Account # Description Debit Credit 
103300-343307 NCDOT Trail Grant  $30,000 
104285-457002 Brookshire Park Trail Gant $30,000  
 
The amendment recognized additional transportation grant funds per a contract amendment. 
 

Account # Description Debit Credit 
143531-323000 Admin Cost Reimbursement $21,150  
143991-399100 Fund Balance Appropriation  $21,150 
 
The amendment recognized change in the funding source for administrative expenditures for 
Smart Start due to a reduction from state funds. 
 

Account # Description Debit Credit 
103300-343500 NCEM Active Shooter Grant  $26,403 
104330-449905 NCEM Active Shooter Grant $26,403  
 
The amendment recognized a grant awarded by the NC Emergency Management to conduct 
training exercises. 
 

Account # Description Debit Credit 
143839-389000 Other-Domestic Violence $295  
145410-440004 Domestic Violence  $295 
 
The amendment recognized change in a funding allocation from the State.  A budget estimate of 
$10,125 was originally used.  The final State allocation received was $9,830. 
 
Commissioner Deal, seconded by Vice-Chairman Blust, moved to approve the budget 
amendments as presented by Ms. Pierce. 
 

VOTE: Aye-4(Miller, Blust, Deal, Gable) 
 Nay-0 
 Absent-1(Futrelle) 

B. Presentation of Smoky Mountain Center Quarterly Reports 
Ms. Pierce presented Smoky Mountain Center’s Quarterly Report as required by Statute.   
 
This report was given for information only and, therefore, no action was required. 
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C. Proposed Resolution Authorizing the Conveyance of Surplus Property by Donation 
Ms. Pierce stated that, at the September 6, 2011, Board meeting, direction was given to staff to 
advertise the conveyance of surplus property by donation to the Watauga Humane Society.  As 
the advertisement has taken place, Ms. Pierce requested the adoption of a proposed resolution 
authorizing the County to donate Animal Care and Control property to the Watauga Humane 
Society. 
 
Commissioner Deal, seconded by Commissioner Gable, moved to adopt the resolution as 
presented. 
 

VOTE: Aye-4(Miller, Blust, Deal, Gable) 
 Nay-0 
 Absent-1(Futrelle) 

MISCELLANEOUS ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 

A. Recommended Contract Awards for Employee Medical, Dental, and Life Insurance 
County Manager Geouque stated that in March of 2011, the North Carolina Association of 
County Commissioners (NCACC) provided notice that they would no longer be providing 
healthcare insurance.  County staff solicited direct quotes from Blue Cross Blue Shield (BCBS) 
and CIGNA, the County’s current provider through the NCACC.  Renewal rates came in at 26% 
and 22.8%, respectively.  In order to bring the rate increases down to the 10% to 15% range, 
substantial reductions in benefits would have to occur.  Therefore, BCBS and CIGNA each 
provided multiple alternative plan designs and a determination was made to utilize a health 
savings account (HSA) to replace the existing plan.   
 
The County Manager stated that the desired outcome in transitioning to a HSA was to stabilize 
the County’s premium increases and bring those increases more in line with medical trend.  
CIGNA provided the lowest cost, to the County, for the HSA option with a premium reduction of 
8.7%. 
 
County Manager Geouque stated that he recommended the County utilize the CIGNA HSA plan 
and also fund $1,000 into each employee’s HSA account to help offset the deductible increase 
from $750 to $2,500.  The $1,000 was recommended to be provided in increments: the first $500 
was to be provided with no requirements; an additional $250 was to be provided after the 
employee had an annual physical; and the remaining $250 was to be provided once the employee 
completed a health risk assessment through CIGNA’s website.  The annual physical was to be at 
no cost to the employee since preventative care would be covered at 100% by the proposed plan.  
The health assessment was an online questionnaire which was to provide CIGNA with an 
individual’s medical history and information current lifestyle choices which might impact health. 
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County Manager Geouque stated that a total of twenty-one (21) companies, including the current 
provider, were solicited for dental and life insurance.  Eight (8) of those companies declined to 
provide a quote.  The County received dental quotes with increases ranging from 30-40%.  
Through negotiation, the increase was reduced to 10% with a two-year rate lock by bundling 
dental and life insurance together with LFG; however, this resulted in a reduction in the 
maximum yearly benefit from $2,000 to $1,000 for dental coverage.  The County was able 
secure a new three (3) year guaranteed rate with no changes for life insurance. 
 
Chairman Miller asked for the total cost to the County.  County Manager Geouque stated that the 
County’s current expense was approximately $1.7 million and the new insurance costs were 
estimated at $1.5 to $1.6 million.  The County Manger stated that this was less than the amount 
budgeted for insurance. 
 
Commissioner Gable asked if $1,500 was the maximum amount that employees would have to 
pay out-of-pocket.  County Manager Geouque stated that the deductible was $2,500; however, if 
the employee utilized the full $1,000 that would potentially be deposited into their HSA by the 
County, then the $1,500 amount was correct.  Commissioner Deal added that the deductible was 
per insured and, therefore, employees that carried dependent coverage would have to meet an 
additional deductible for those insured. 
 
Vice-Chairman Blust, seconded by Commissioner Deal, moved to award the bid for employee 
medical insurance to CIGNA via a Health Savings Account Plan in which $500 was to be 
deposited, by Watauga County, in each employee’s HSA, with an additional $250 to $500 to be 
deposited upon the specified requirements being met by the employee as presented by the 
County Manager. 

VOTE: Aye-4(Miller, Blust, Deal, Gable) 
 Nay-0 
 Absent-1(Futrelle) 

 
Vice-Chairman Blust, seconded by Commissioner Deal, moved to award the bid for employee 
dental and life insurance to LFG as presented by the County Manager. 

B. Contract Renewal Request for Inmate Medical Care 
County Manager Geouque stated that the Sheriff’s Office had requested renewal of a contract 
with Competent Correctional Care, Inc. for the provision of medical care and staffing of the 
County jail.  The cost was $7,578 per month for services for 90 inmates and was to increase to 
$12,642 if/when the population grew to between 90-135 inmates.  The County Manager stated 
that funds were available to cover the contract within the Sheriff’s Office budget. 
 
Commissioner Deal, seconded by Vice-Chairman Blust, moved to approve the contract with 
Competent Correctional Care, Inc. in an amount up to $12,642 per month, contingent upon 
County Attorney review. 
 

VOTE: Aye-4(Miller, Blust, Deal, Gable) 
 Nay-0 
 Absent-1(Futrelle) 
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C. Request for Town of Boone Water Set-A-Side Extension for the Old High School Property 
County Manager Geouque presented a draft letter to Boone Town Council which requested 
information regarding the extension of the Town’s water set aside, in the amount of 150,000 
gallons per day, for the old high school property. 
 
Commissioner Deal, seconded by Commissioner Gable, moved to authorize the letter be sent as 
presented. 
 

VOTE: Aye-4(Miller, Blust, Deal, Gable) 
 Nay-0 
 Absent-1(Futrelle) 

D. NCACC’s Request for Appointments to Steering and Taskforce Committees 
County Manager Geouque stated that the North Carolina Association of County Commissioners 
(NCACC) was seeking members to serve on their steering and taskforce committees.  The 
County Manager stated that Board members who wished to serve as a member of these 
committees should submit their information to the Clerk who would then forward the request to 
the NCACC for their consideration. 

E. Announcements 
County Manager Geouque announced that Blue Ridge Electric Membership Corporation 
(BREMCO) had a Community Leaders Council Meeting scheduled for Tuesday, September 20, 
2011, at the Broyhill Inn and Conference Center at 6:00 P.M. 
 
County Manager Geouque announced that the Board of Commissioners and North Carolina 
Emergency Management had a training scheduled for public officials and staff detailing their 
roles in emergency management for Thursday, September 22, 2011, from 11:00 A.M. to 1:00 
P.M. in the Commissioners’ Board Room of the Watauga County Administration Building. 
 
County Manager Geouque announced that an Intergovernmental Retreat was scheduled from 
5:00 P.M. to 7:00 P.M. on Monday, September 26, 2011, at the Broyhill Inn.  The main focus of 
discussion was the state of the economy. 
 
County Manager Geouque announced that the Watauga County Board of Education had invited 
the Board to attend the NC School Boards Association District 7 Meeting.  This invitation was 
extended in appreciation of the Board of Commissioners’ invaluable gift of support and service 
toward the construction of the new high school.  The meeting was scheduled for September 28, 
2011, beginning at 6:00 P.M. at the new Watauga High School. 
 
County Manager Geouque announced that written comments addressing the proposed 
reclassification of the South Fork New River could be submitted until September 30, 2011, to 
Elizabeth Kountis with the North Carolina Department of Environment and Natural Resources – 
Division of Water Quality, Planning Section.  
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County Manager Geouque announced that a Hazardous Household Waste Collection Day was 
scheduled for October 8, 2011, from 9:00 A.M. to 2:00 P.M. along with Operation Medicine 
Cabinet which was to run from 10:00 A.M. to 2:00 P.M. 
 
County Manager Geouque announced that the License Plate Agency was scheduled to move to 
their new location on Friday, September 23, 2011.  Due to the move, the office would be closed 
on Monday, September 26, 2011, and reopen Tuesday at their new location in the County’s West 
Annex Building located directly behind the Watauga County Administration Building.  Parking 
and direct access to the office was to be available on Queen Street. 
 
County Manager Geouque announced, on behalf of the Tax Office, that tax bills had been 
mailed. 

PUBLIC COMMENT 
There was no public comment. 

CLOSED SESSION 
At 5:43 P.M., Vice-Chairman Blust, seconded by Commissioner Gable, moved to enter Closed 
Session to discuss Attorney/Client Matters, per G. S. 143-318.11(a)(3). 
 

VOTE: Aye-4(Miller, Blust, Deal, Gable) 
 Nay-0 
 Absent-1(Futrelle) 

 
[Clerk’s Note:  Commissioner Futrelle arrived at 5:45 P.M. and joined the Board in Closed Session.] 
 
 
 
Commissioner Deal, seconded by Chairman Miller, moved to resume the open meeting at 
6:19 P.M. 
 

VOTE: Aye-5 
 Nay-0 

ADJOURN 
Chairman Miller adjourned the meeting at 6:20 P.M. 
 
 
 
       ________________________________ 
ATTEST:      Nathan A. Miller, Chairman 
 
____________________________ 
Anita J. Fogle, Clerk to the Board 
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AGENDA ITEM 3: 

APPROVAL OF THE OCTOBER 4, 2011, AGENDA 
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AGENDA ITEM 4: 

PROPOSED PROCLAMATION IN SUPPORT OF 2012 “ROCK THE BLUE RIDGE BIKE 
RIDE” 

 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Ms. Lora Elder requests a proclamation of support for a 100-mile bike ride entitled “Rock the 
Blue Ridge” which is planned for 2012.   
 
Direction from the Board is requested. 
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STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA 
 
COUNTY OF WATAUGA 

 
 

Proclamation In Support of the 
2012 “ROCK the Blue Ridge” Bike Ride 

 
WHEREAS, bicycle riding has been identified not only as a physically popular and healthy 

activity for locals and visitors alike, but also as an economically healthy activity for local businesses by 
promoting and attracting a desirable tourism demographic with high discretionary income to enjoy 
our beautiful High Country; and    

 
WHEREAS, such well-run, organized bicycling rides should support the missions of the Blowing 

Rock, Beech Mountain, and Watauga County Tourism Development Authorities, with the recognition 
that similar such rides generate multimillion dollars in economic impact for their local businesses, and 
such events can further our area's brand and reach as a world-class outdoor destination; and  

 
WHEREAS, organized bicycle rides offer immediate sustainable tourism growth with minimal 

environmental impact, no need for capital investments or infrastructure changes; and 
 
WHEREAS, in 2010 Watauga County native Lora Elder with her organization Bike Your Ride 

hosted “ROCK the Blue Ridge”, a hugely successful organized road bike ride highlighting the beauty of 
Watauga County and the High Country area, with participates filling hotel blocks and various vacation 
properties throughout Watauga County, traveling from 10 different states, many of which had never 
been to our area before, and many stating that it was the best bike event in which they had ever 
participated; and   

 
WHEREAS, we look to grow this positive momentum into our next event with a 2012 ROCK the 

Blue Ridge Bike Ride expanded into a full 100-mile route known as a “century,” and the gold standard 
in destination biking events.  

 
NOW THEREFORE LET IT BE PROCLAIMED that the Watauga County Board of Commissioners 

supports the event “ROCK the Blue Ridge Bike Ride.” 
 

 ADOPTED this the 4th day of October, 2011. 
 
 
 
       __________________________________ 
       Nathan A. Miller, Chairman 
       Watauga County Board of Commissioners   
ATTEST: 
  
____________________________     (SEAL)  
Anita J. Fogle, Clerk to the Board 
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AGENDA ITEM 5: 

BOARD OF EDUCATION REQUEST FOR LOTTERY FUNDS 

 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
The School Board is requesting funds from the Education Lottery Fund.  The funds are to be 
used for various Capital Improvement Projects.  No local match is required.   
 
Board approval is required to disburse and approve the requested funding. 
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AGENDA ITEM 6: 

ADDITIONAL APPROPRIATION OF STATE FUNDS FOR SENIOR CENTERS 

 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Ms. Angie Boitnotte will announce that the Project on Aging is eligible to receive an additional 
$16,274 in Senior Center funding from the North Carolina General Assembly and the North 
Carolina Division of Aging.  This amount requires a 25% local match which is currently in the 
Agency’s existing budget.   
 
Board approval is requested to accept the additional State funding. 
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AGENDA ITEM 7: 

PROPOSED CONTRACT FOR ENGINEERING SERVICES AT THE SWIM COMPLEX 

 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Mr. Robert Marsh, County Maintenance Director, will present a contract for engineering services 
with Sutton-Kennerly & Associates, Inc., Consulting Engineers (SKA), for an amount not to 
exceed $10,000.  The contract is for design of frame base repairs and cursory evaluation of the 
lateral bracing system at the swim complex.  SKA provided a report in February 2011, detailing 
general conditions of the swim complex.  As part of the report, high priority repairs were 
identified and the proposal presented addresses one of these repairs. 
 
Based on the fact that Sutton-Kennerly & Associates, Inc., Consulting Engineers conducted the 
initial report and is the most familiar with the project, staff recommends the Board approve the 
contract for an amount not to exceed $10,000.  In addition, the Board needs to exempt the project 
from NCGS 143‑64.31 based on the project fee being less than $30,000 and SKA familiarity 
with the project.   
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AGENDA ITEM 8: 

TAX MATTERS  

A.  Monthly Collections Report 

 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Tax Administrator Kelvin Byrd will present the monthly collections report and be available for 
questions and discussion.  
 
The report is for information only; therefore, no action is required. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
AGENDA ITEM 8: 

TAX MATTERS  

B.  Refunds and Releases 

 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Mr. Byrd will present the Refunds and Releases Report.  Board action is required to accept the 
Refunds and Releases Report. 
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AGENDA ITEM 9: 

MISCELLANEOUS ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 

A.  Proposed Rural Center Grant Agreement Amendment # 4 for the Boone/Blowing 
Rock Interconnection Project 

 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
The County Manager will present an amendment to the Rural Center contract that is a pass 
through grant from the County to help with the construction of the Boone/Blowing Rock 
emergency water interconnect.  The amendment is to add three months to the contract and reduce 
the County’s portion of the budget from $445,513 to $336,977.56.  The additional time is needed 
for staff to close out the project and the reduction in cost is from the project coming in under 
budget. 
 
Board approval is requested. 
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AGENDA ITEM 9: 

MISCELLANEOUS ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 

B.  Boards & Commissions 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
The Watauga County Library Board recommends that Mr. Hugh Hagaman and Ms. Kathy Idol 
both be reappointed to the Watauga County Library Board with both terms set to expire on 
August 31, 2015. 
 
The Watauga County Library Board also recommends that Mr. Hugh Hagaman be reappointed as 
a Watauga County representative on the Appalachian Regional Library Board.  This term would 
also expire August 31, 2015. 
 
This is the first reading of the appointments. 
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AGENDA ITEM 9: 

MISCELLANEOUS ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS 

C.  Announcements 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Effective October 1, 2011, Watauga County will no longer house, care for, or control domestic 
animals picked up, impounded, and/or confiscated by the Watauga County Animal Care and 
Control Department.  The Watauga Humane Society will partner with Watauga County to 
manage all aspects of shelter operations for animals handled by the Watauga County Animal 
Care and Control Department.  The County’s Animal Care and Control Officers will continue to 
enforce the Watauga County Animal Care and Control Ordinance and the Ordinance to Regulate 
Wild and Dangerous Animals.  In addition, the officers will continue to respond to service calls 
pertaining to domestic animals.    
 
A Hazardous Household Waste Collection Day is scheduled for October 8, 2011, from 9:00 
A.M. to 2:00 P.M. along with Operation Medicine Cabinet will run from 10:00 A.M. to 2:00 
P.M. 
 
The Annual County Christmas Luncheon which will be held at Dan’l Boone Inn on Tuesday, 
December 13, 2011, from 12:00 to 2:00 P.M.  
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PUBLIC SERVICE ANNOUNCEMENT 
 

 
Effective October 1, 2011, Watauga County will no longer house, care for, or control domestic animals 
picked up, impounded, and/or confiscated by the Watauga County Animal Care and Control 
Department.  The Watauga Humane Society will partner with Watauga County to manage all aspects of 
shelter operations for animals handled by the Watauga County Animal Care and Control Department. 
 
The County’s Animal Care and Control Officers will continue to enforce the Watauga County Animal Care 
and Control Ordinance and the Ordinance to Regulate Wild and Dangerous Animals.  In addition, the 
officers will continue to respond to service calls pertaining to domestic animals.    
 
If you have questions regarding shelter operations, please call the Watauga Humane Society at 828-264-
7865. 
 
If you have questions regarding Animal Care and Control services, please call their office at 828-262-
1672. 
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Household  
Hazardous Waste Collection 

 

WHEN:   Saturday, Oct. 8, 9 a.m.—2 p.m. 

WHERE:   Watauga County Landfill 
    336 Landfill Road 

WHO:   Watauga County RESIDENTS ONLY-NO COMMERCIAL WASTE 
 

WHAT:  Paint, Used Oil, Household Batteries 
Lead Acid Batteries (Car Type) 
Antifreeze, Ethylene, Gasoline, 

Lighter Fluid, Solid and Liquid Pesticides 
Oxidizers, Cleaners, Fluorescent Lights 

 
Call 265-4852 or 264-5305 for more information 

 
Sponsored by:  

Watauga County Sanitation Department 
Watauga County Cooperative Extension Service 

N.C. Department of Agriculture 
 

Special thanks to: 
Watauga County Maintenance Department 

Town of Boone  
 
 
 
 

Operation Medicine Cabinet 
Drug Take-Back Day 

 
WHEN:    Saturday, Oct. 8, 10 a.m.—2 p.m. 

 
                            WHERE:   Food Lion (Hwy 321 near Wal-Mart) 

                    Food Lion (Hwy 421/Old Hwy 421) 
    Food Lion (Blowing Rock)  
   Foscoe Fire Department 

NEW    Beaver Dam Fire Department 
 

WHAT:   All prescription and over-the-counter medications, no questions asked. 
 

Call 265-4852 or 264-5305 for more information 
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AGENDA ITEM 10: 

PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 
Time has been reserved to allow citizen comment to address the Board for any area of interest or 
concern. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
AGENDA ITEM 11: 

BREAK 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
AGENDA ITEM 12: 

CLOSED SESSION 
 
MANAGER’S COMMENTS: 
 

Attorney/Client Matters – G. S. 143-318.11(a)(3) 
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